DRAFT TWO

MINUTES OF JULY 9, 2003

ZBA MEETING, TOWNSHIP HALL

EASTPORT, MI

Present:  Martel, Heizer, Colvin, Keelan, and Scally

Absent:  None

Alternates Present:  Mouch, Ellison

Others Present:  Sullivan, Briggs

Audience:  29

1. Chairman Martel calls meeting to order at 7:06 PM.  He explains the evening’s procedures for the audience.

2. Roll call taken.  Five present, none absent.

3. Minutes of April 9, 2003 were reviewed.  Motion by Heizer and seconded to approve minutes as submitted.  Motion passes 5-0.  Minutes of the Joint Meeting of April 28, 2003 were also reviewed.  Motion was made by Scally and seconded to approve the minutes of April 28.  Motion was withdrawn.    Per Sullivan, the minutes should not be approved until the ZBA has been informed that both the Planning Commission and the Board of Trustees have no changes to these minutes.  The consensus of the ZBA was to accept the minutes as written and forward them to the Township Board.

4. Chairman Martel states his acquaintance with the Klunzingers from the Lansing area.   He knows of their children, but never had them, as a teacher, in his class.  They are not social acquaintances.  A letter was read from Alternate Mouch stating that her affiliation with the Torch Lake Protection Alliance as its Vice President (as well as being) is deleted, which is a plaintiff in the previously referenced Ackerman case in Milton Township, Antrim County.  Ms Mouch stated that this should in no way compromise her ability to exercise her duties in Torch Lake Township ZBA.  She requests this letter become part of the official record of the proceedings if July 9, 2003.  Martel asked if there are any other statements from the Board as to whom they know in regards to this meeting.  There were no other comments from other members of the Board.

5. Klunzinger Public Hearing is opened.  Chairman Martel lists the materials he has shared with the members of the Board in regard to this issue, which include the decision of Judge Rogers in Klunzinger vs. Fitzsimons, the decision of the Milton Township ZBA that their Ordinance does not allow rentals, a case of Independence Township vs. Skibowski with regard to their Ordinance being permissive or not, Michigan Supreme Court ruling of O’Connor vs. Resort Custom Builders in regard to weekly use, the Ackerman Case, and the current language of Milton Township that was passed in April, which allows them to have weekly rentals.  Martel further stated that he had one phone conversation with and one meeting with Paul Patchen, the former Chairman of the Milton Township ZBA.  Mr. Patchen shared the findings of an investigation by the Milton Township ZBA of the Milton Township Zoning Ordinance related to weekly rentals.  The final report of this study was also shard with the Torch Lake Township ZBA.  Martel also reported that he had spoken with four members of the Milton Township Board of Trustees including Supervisor Bargy and with the Milton Township Zoning Administrator, Chris Weinzaphel.

During this Public Hearing, Chairman Martel requests that both hearing issues be addressed simultaneously, those being the Zoning Administrator’s decision, as well as the Zoning Ordinance interpretation.  There was no objection from the Board or the Klunzingers regarding this procedure.

Letters are read into the record that were received from Mr. & Mrs. Phil Lundy, Mr. & Mrs. Donald Philion, Lysle Johnston, Heidi Olesko, Mr. & Mrs. Chris Ventzke, Patricia Hock and Mr. Mrs. Tom Fitzsimons. (“All are in support of allowing weekly rentals” is deleted).  A letter was read from Zoning Administrator Bill Briggs, dated May 5, 2003, to the Fitzsimons’ attorney, Catherine D. Jasinski, in which he states the reasons for his decision that, under the current Zoning Ordinance, weekly rentals are allowed in the Village Zone of Torch Lake Township.

Appellant Shirley Klunzinger was asked to speak.  In response to the letters read, she states that the question is not whether weekly rentals should be allowed, but rather are weekly rentals a permissible use in the Village Zone.  She believes that weekly rentals are a commercial use.  She goes on to state that the State of Michigan Use Tax recognized rentals of less than one month as being a commercial activity and required the landlord to pay a 6% use tax on the rental total.  She stated that, to her, this indicated that there is a difference between short term and long term rental.  She further sited the Michigan Supreme Court ruling in the O’Connor vs. Custom Resort Builders that weekly rentals were not consistent with residential use of a property.

Bill Briggs was asked to discuss his decision.  He stated the following reasons for his decision:

· Since the R-1 in the Village Zone is the same as the R-1 Zone by itself, and because renting is allowed in the R-1 zone, it is allowed in the village.

· He felt the definition of the commercial zone was not applicable to this situation because there was not a person in regular attendance as there might be in a motel or hotel.

· He stated that the zoning ordinance did not address that ownership was necessary for rental use.  Further he stated that renting of a residence was a normal and regular activity in an R-1 zone and that any income from such an activity was subject to the tax laws, which is not a zoning issue.

· He also felt that the Fitzsimons cottage did not look like a commercial place like a hotel or a motel.  It looks more like a residence.

· He felt that the length of stay did not indicate a commercial use nor did it indicate residential use. 

 Several citizens in attendance tonight also spoke about the rental issue.  (“in support of the rental issue or in support of the Fitzsimons in general” was deleted).

· Henry Keys supports the zoning administrator’s decision.  For the past ten years, he had never known of a problem with weekly rentals in the village.

· Jim Moore stated that weekly renting was not a problem in the village.

· Helen Davis stated she had no concern about any kind or renting in the village and she has sometimes rented her own place.

· Charlotte Lundy stated that historically, renting in the village had not been a problem.  She knows of no complaints.

· Tom Fitzsimons was asked by Board member Scally if he would respond to a question.  Scally asked how long a period he had been renting the cottage.  Fitzsimons stated that he rented the cottage for 6 to 8 weeks out of the year.  He stated that, depending on the weather, he had rented it in early spring and September and October.  He stated that the cottage was not winterized.  He further stated that his family used the cottage in the summer but they did not pay rent.

Mr. Fitzsimons went on to state that he had rented the cottage since 1963.  Mr. Jim Moore interrupted to state that he rented the cottage from the Fitzsimons in 1991.  Mr. Fitzsimons stated that he stopped renting the cottage in 1973 and did not rent it again until 1993 or 1991.  From 1991 to 1993 it was only rented one or two weeks during the summer.  He stated that it had never been rented earlier in the summer than June nor was it rented in the fall.  He further stated that it had never been rented for a weekend or on a daily basis.  He described the cottage size as 24’ x 24’ with an 8’ x 24’ porch.  It has two bedrooms, a living room, bathroom and a kitchen.

Mr. Fitzsimons stated that he never rented to more than six people.  The renters used the ten-foot easement to Torch Lake.  He further explained that the judge had required him to not use the easement when the cottage was rented and that he did not use it during those times.

· Shirley Klunzinger stated that she and her husband purchased the property in 1989.  From 1989 to 1993 she was not aware of any rentals.  At the time, the Fitzsimons dock was located in the road end {Third Street}.  She found the use of the ten-foot easement by the renters more and more uncomfortable because they were strangers to the Klunzingers and often the renter children and dogs would be on the Klunzinger property.  She feels that renters do not have the same sense of ownership or community in the place where they rent.  She speaks of an incident of a renter’s boat moored at the road end {Third Street}, which, during a storm, pulled it’s mooring, and caused damage to the Klunzinger boat.   She stated that at one time last summer there were eleven people on the Fitzsimons dock.  She stated that she did have knowledge of the Fitzsimons renting for a single night and that they did advertise in Detroit papers.  She further referred to the court transcript in which the Fitzsimons stated that they began renting in 1993.

· Janice Moore stated that she and her husband rented in 1991.  They answered an ad in the Birmingham Eccentric Newspaper and that the Fitzsimons interviewed them before they rented.  They now live in the village close to the cottage and have never witnessed a problem.

· Jean Fitzsimons {wife of Tom} stated that our insurance company investigated the incident and concluded that {damage to the Klunzinger boat} it was caused by a wind shear.  She went on to state that they seldom rent in the fall.  Normally, they close the cottage at the end of September.  They rent 4-5 weeks and their kids use it the other times during the summer.  They seldom rent it in the fall.  In the past she does not recall it being rented more than three times in September.

· Jim Moore stated that he rented the cottage in 1991 and 1992 and then purchased property in the village in 1993.

· Henry Keys felt the Board should concentrate on the Zoning Administrator's decision and not the issues of when the cottage was rented.

· Larry Sullivan, in response to a question, felt that the Fitzsimons rental was not a grand fathered use because rental stopped in 1973 and resumed after the Zoning Ordinance had been adopted in 1983.  He further stated that non-conforming uses not used for a period of 12 months are voided.  Bill Briggs concurred with Sullivan’s statement.

· Char Lundy feels that this Public Hearing has become an unfair attack on the renters in the village and that we should be focusing on the appeal.

· Bill Briggs answered a question regarding covenants and deed restrictions in the Village.  He was not aware of any that would preclude rentals.

· Nancy Ellison, Alternate to the ZBA and member of the committee that formulated the original Zoning Ordinance, stated that the village zones were intended for mixed uses.  She did not recall any discussion of renting nor was there any thought given to whether the ordinance was or was not permissive.  She said that what is stated in the ordinance is what is to be restricted and what is not in the ordinance was not meant to be restricted.

· Jean Fitzsimons stated they have not advertised for years and that most of the renters are repeat renters.

· Helen Davis stated she lives very close to the cottage and, in her two to three weeks she is there, she has never had a problem with the renters.

(After taking all comments from the floor) is deleted.  (At this point) is added to Public Hearing was closed.

In response to a question from the board, Larry Sullivan stated that he felt the current ordinance was a permissive ordinance, meaning that it permits only what is stated.  He bases this on the fact that the various zoning districts in the ordinance do not list excluded uses, but instead, list the uses that are allowed.  Further, he believes that the State Use Tax code is not a reason for interpreting rental, because the code is for the purpose of collecting taxes and not for determining when a use is not residential.  Sullivan will be preparing a Finding of Fact and will be submitting it to the attorneys for their review.    

(Because this issue has been submitted to the attorneys for legal opinion, and a reply has not yet been received) is deleted.  It is moved by Colvin and seconded to table the issue until the next regularly scheduled meeting of the ZBA, which is August 13, 2003 (or until information has been received from the legal department) is deleted.  The motion carries 5-0.

6. Fritz Public Hearing, 2003 02, is opened.  Mr. Fritz is here tonight in regard to a variance that was previously granted by the ZBA, with stipulations, but expired before he was able to act upon it.  He is now requesting a new variance to tear down the existing structure and rebuild.  Letters received from Gail & Don Burke and Bruce & Sharon Woodhull in support of Mr. Fritz’s request are read into the record.  A phone call in support of the Fritz appeal was received earlier in the day from James Carnago.  A representative from UP NORTH BUILDERS states that the current structure has no foundation to build on and should be torn down so a proper foundation can be installed.  Mr. Dick Ellison states that it would be difficult for Mr. Fritz to move his building back any further because of the location of the septic tank and drain field.  To have to move the tank would be a very expensive venture, but not impossible to do.  After taking all comments from the audience, the Public Hearing is closed.  

After Board discussion, Chairman Martel calls for finding of fact.

1. The Fritz property is located at 3976 Michigan Trail, which is an R1 zone.

2. It is currently an illegal non-conforming structure on a legal non-conforming parcel of land.

3. The unusual dimensions of the property call for a variance of some sort.

4. The existing well and septic work—they will not be relocated.  The size of these is adequate for a new structure.

5. Current ordinance states in 401 B that legal non-conforming lots may be occupied by legal non-conforming structures.  401 C states that reasonable variances shall be granted if no reasonable conforming structure can be located in legal non-conforming parcel.

6. Section 4.02 D states the ZBA may authorize property owners to expand a legal non-conforming structure if determining practical difficulty.

A motion is made by Colvin and seconded to grant the variance based on the finding of fact, with the following conditions to be met:  The building is moved back to within 5 feet of the existing septic tank, it will keep the current dimensions, as shown on drawing.  Motion passes 5-0.

7. Chairman Martel requests the Board look over the new forms and “Sample Drawing” and suggest recommended changes.  He also reminds members to turn mileage in to Clerk for reimbursement.

8.  A motion is made and seconded to close the meeting.  Motion passes 5-0.  Meeting adjourned     

These minutes are respectfully submitted and are subject to approval and next regularly scheduled meeting.

Kathy S. Windiate

Recording Secretary  


